	MINUTE NUMBERS 241



Minutes of Personnel Committee

Meeting Date:

Wednesday, 26 July 2006 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor R Elms (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Personnel Officer and Personnel Officer.

230

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D Smith, I Brown, J Hill and the HR Manager. 

231

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 7 June 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

232

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

233

TRAINING REPORT

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer.  She outlined the training courses which had been undertaken by staff since the last meeting of the Committee.  In particular, she drew Members’ attention to the section within the report regarding Member training.  The Personnel Officer reported on behalf of the HR Manager that the Member E-Enabling Working Group had met on 11 July 2006 to look at how Members could make better use of technology and improve access through electronic information to support their activities as Councillors.

The Personnel Officer also explained the IT courses which the Council hoped to be able to deliver from September 2006.  A variety of courses would be made available, of particular interest to Members should be the 10 week E-citizen course.  The Personnel Officer confirmed that details of all the different courses available would be sent out to Members shortly.  The Personnel Officer also took the opportunity to outline the fact that due to changes in the funding arrangements, it would be necessary to secure a minimum of 12 students for each of the classes in order to make it possible for the course to be run in-house.

The Personnel Officer also confirmed that discussions had taken place between the HR Manager and the Committee Administrators to look at the induction procedures for Members.  This is with a view to developing an updated induction programme to be used following next year’s elections in May.

RESOLVED:
That Committee receive the report.

234

STAFF PROFILE

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer regarding the staff profile within Ribble Valley Borough Council.  The report detailed the total number of staff on the payroll with a breakdown between the numbers of staff employed on a full time basis and the number of staff employed on a part time basis.  Details were also contained within the report of the numbers of male staff compared to the numbers of female staff.  In addition, there was also a breakdown of ages of staff within the Council.  The Personnel Officer confirmed that the numbers had not changed significantly from 2005, for which the comparative data had been included.

The Personnel Officer also informed elected Members that the Council was required to supply data to national government under certain headings.  These were best value performance indicators and looked at targets for employment of people with a disability, employing staff from black and ethnic minorities etc.

Finally, the Personnel Officer explained that the report also contained an age profile for elected Members as well as a breakdown between numbers of male and female elected Members.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the report.

235

LABOUR TURNOVER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer.  The report provided comparative data for the last five years on staff turnover.  The Personnel Officer explained how the turnover figure was calculated.  The report indicated that there had not been significant movement on turnover within Ribble Valley Borough Council.  However, this was not borne out by the numbers of vacancies handled by the personnel section.  This could be explained by the fact that the staff turnover figure only included those members of staff who had left the organisation, whereas the vacancy numbers included staff who had moved or changed roles within the organisation.  

The Personnel Officer also drew Members’ attention to the CIPD survey figures which provided a national benchmark on turnover.  The Council's figures were still very much in line with the nationally collected data, although the Council's figures did not include redundancies.

It was still the case that the majority of staff leaving the organisation did so for either improved pay or to further their career.

The Personnel Officer outlined some of the measures taken to encourage staff to develop their careers within the Council and also the tools used to encourage candidates to join Ribble Valley Borough Council and indeed to retain them once they had started work for us.  It was still the case that pay was generally a short term motivator and something which attracted an employee to a new job, rather than something which encouraged an employee to stay within a job.

The Personnel Officer also outlined the fact that pay was only one factor within the benefits package which was marketed to potential new recruits.  Finally, the Personnel Officer confirmed that the labour turnover figures were closely monitored as they were required for best value performance indicators and should there be any significant change in the turnover figures, this would be notified to the Corporate Management Team for remedial action.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the report.

236

RECRUITMENT ADVERTISING

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer regarding recruitment advertising arrangements.

The Personnel Officer outlined the current arrangements with O’Connor Design and Advertising for recruitment advertising.  She explained that there was no contractual arrangement but that the agency provides a copywriting and placement service for recruitment advertisements.

The report also contained details of the numbers of vacancies handled, and the proportion of these vacancies for which there had been media advertising.  The report showed that there had been a reduction in the amount spent on recruitment advertising in 2005 compared to 2004, even through more vacancies had been advertised.  This represents the fact that more succinct copywriting had been undertaken and other media had been more extensively used, ie Ribble Valley Borough Council's own website and use of links with neighbouring authorities etc.

The Personnel Officer also outlined the fact that consideration was being given to partnership working on recruitment advertising with a view to making savings.  This was something currently being considered by the Lancashire Personnel Managers Network Group and the e-procurement arm of the East Lancs e‑Partnership Team.

The Personnel Officer confirmed that the Personnel team were more than happy with the service provided by O’Connor Design and wished to continue working with them.  The Personnel Officer also explained that a recent visit had taken place to O’Connor Design and initial investigations had been undertaken to assess whether it may be possible for O’Connor Design to undertake further services for and on behalf of Ribble Valley Borough Council.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report be received;  and 

2.
continuation of the recruitment advertising arrangements outlined above be approved.

237

EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following item of business be an Exempt Information Under Categories 1 and 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

238

HEALTH AND SAFETY OFFICER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Community Services.  The Director of Community Services outlined the background to the request for this appointment. Following a recent visit by the Health and Safety Executive (HSE) to inspect our minor construction works, and a subsequent follow-up meeting, it had been strongly recommended that Ribble Valley Borough Council appoint a full time Health and Safety Officer.  The Health and Safety Executive had indicated that they felt that insufficient resources were being dedicated to health and safety issues.  However, they had recognised that pockets of excellence were evident with certain parts of the organisation.  This coincided with a loss of the highways partnership work which has now been taken back by Lancashire County Council.  This left a shortfall in income for the engineering section but there had been an opportunity to TUPE transfer staff to Lancashire County Council.  However, a decision had been taken not to TUPE transfer staff back but to request the re-deployment of a member of staff, who is currently studying for NEBOSH, and has significant expertise in the risk assessment field, to be re-deployed as the Council's full time Health and Safety Officer.

The Director of Community Services explained that he had brought the report in principle and that there were a number of issues still to be addressed which he had outlined in his report.  He therefore suggested to Members that a more detailed report be provided to the next meeting of the Committee following their approval in principle of the post.  This would then allow the Council to make the redeployment effective immediately after the next Committee meeting, provided that the issues of detail could be effectively resolved.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
approve, in principle, the creation of the post of health & safety adviser and the redeployment of an existing member of staff to the post, with the condition that the job content be reviewed after a 12 month period;

2.
receive a further report at the next meeting of the committee, before any action is taken, detailing the unresolved issues outlined in the report.

239

JOB EVALUATION UPDATE

Consideration was given to the written report of the HR Manager.  In her absence, the Personnel Officer outlined the progress which had been made to date.  It was explained that work was currently being undertaken to prepare detailed costings to support any final recommendations.  It was hoped that by the end of July 2006, a final set of recommendations could be provided to the Chief Executive and CMT for consideration.  

Arrangements for agreeing the recommendations were also discussed. Further discussion was required by the Corporate Management Team to agree the timings and how possible implications of job evaluation prior to discussion at both the Personnel Committee and Policy and Finance Committee meetings.  It was intimated in the meeting that it would be necessary to have an extra meeting of the Personnel Committee in order to be able to discuss the job evaluation item in full.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the report.

240

HOUSING BENEFITS SECTION – STAFFING

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Resources.  The Director of Resources took the opportunity to outline to Members the funding arrangements which had been secured two years ago for the post of Benefits Assistant.  In order for local authorities to deal with the newly introduced child tax and pension credits, we had received a subsidy from central government.  It had recently been confirmed that the subsidy would continue, and therefore the Director of Resources asked for the continuation of the post.

The Director of Resources outlined the success currently being enjoyed by the benefits section, and the fact that they were in the top quartile for all of their performance indicators.

Discussion took place about the possible continuation or changes to be made to pension credit arrangements, and a decision was taken to allow the extension of the post on a further two year fixed term contract.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the post of benefits assistant on a further two year fixed term contract.

241

APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

Consideration was given to the written report of the Personnel Officer.  The Personnel Officer outlined the appointments which had been made since the last Committee meeting.

In particular, she also drew Members’ attention to the fact that a member of staff was retiring at the end of the month after having worked for the Council for 25 years.  It was agreed that the Personnel Officer write on behalf of the committee thanking Ingrid Cottam (part time Cleaner – Council offices) for her contribution and to wish her well in her retirement.

The Personnel Officer also detailed the requests to re-appoint and any subsequent appointments which had been made since the report had been prepared.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
receive the report; 

2.
approve the requests to re-appoint as outlined in the report; and 

Assistant Health & Fitness Officer (ref COM253) 

Loader/Shovel Driver (ref COM254)

Electrician (ref COM255)

Grounds Maintenance Operative (ref COM256)

Sheltered Accommodation Scheme Co-ordinator (ref COM257)

Part-time Clerical Assistant (ref RES19); and

3.
request that a letter of thanks be sent to Ingrid Cottam who retires this month.

The meeting closed at 8.07pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Liz Rawson on ext 4409.




C A Bartrop


D C Eccleston


B Jones


M Robinson


A Yearing
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